September 2, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration are two ordinances approving loans in the amounts of up to $1,750,000 and $4,000,000 respectively, in Community Development Block Grant funds through the Community Development Interim Loan (CDIL) Program.  

Your timely approval of these ordinances is critical for two reasons.  First, they will help provide new, affordable housing in unincorporated King County.  Second, it is important that the loans be made before the end of October in order to meet the US Department of Housing and Urban Development’s timely expenditure requirements for the CDBG program.  Failure to meet these requirements will result in the loss of up to $1 million from our 2005 CDBG entitlement.  Our annual CDBG entitlement amount is usually about $7.2 million.  I very much appreciate your willingness to review these ordinances on short notice.
The CDIL Program makes short-term loans (up to 30 months) to eligible Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) projects from the CDBG Fund.  The CDBG funds are available on a short-term basis because the community projects these funds have been committed to are not yet ready to spend. This interim use of the CDBG funds is an approved use of the funds by the U S Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), so long as the interim projects meet CDBG eligibility criteria.  Since 1985, King County has made nineteen CDIL loans.

The first ordinance approves a loan of up to $1,750,000 to the King County Housing Authority (KCHA) to partially meet the County’s $10,000,000 financial pledge to the KCHA’s HOPE VI development at Greenbridge (formerly Park Lake Homes I).  Funds from this loan will be used by KCHA to build supporting infrastructure (roads, sidewalks, open space, etc) for the new development at Greenbridge.  If KCHA spends the funds on the intended activities, the loan will be forgiven and the CDBG funds will be repaid within 30 months from King County sources as follows:
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· Roads                                                 $893,891

· Surface Water Management              $447,963

· Parks (REET funds)                           $247,963

· Current Expense                                $160,183
        $1,750,000
No irrevocable letter of credit is needed from KCHA, since it is King County government that is committing to repay the CDBG funds. 

The County will fulfill an additional $6.25 million of our $10 million pledge to KCHA through a HUD 108 Loan Guarantee for which we are proceeding with application now.  We hope to bring HUD’s terms and conditions for this loan to the Council for approval in the first quarter of 2005.  The same county sources above, plus the Community Development Block Grant Fund, will repay this loan (also a forgivable loan to the KCHA) over 10-20 years.  The final $2 million of our $10 million pledge will come from the County’s housing funds for which KCHA will apply when housing construction is ready to begin.

The second ordinance approves a loan up to $4,000,000 to an experienced nonprofit affordable housing developer to acquire property located at 11433 Renton Avenue South in the unincorporated area of Skyway/West Hill and to construct the infrastructure on the property.  The property currently contains 14 acres of undeveloped residential land that has just received final plat approval.  The developer will clear title to the property, construct infrastructure, and develop 56 units of affordable home ownership opportunities for low- and moderate-income families, while preserving approximately five acres of wetlands.  The developer is being selected through a Request for Qualifications process.  This loan must be fully secured by an irrevocable letter of credit from a bank rated A or better, so in addition to experience developing affordable home ownership projects, the developer must also be able to secure this letter of credit.  We will select the developer before the end of September.     

These two projects further the community development objectives of the adopted King County Consortium Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan.  The projects provide decent, affordable housing and establish and maintain a suitable living environment.

Please join me in supporting these two worthy projects.  The Office of Business Relations and Economic Development and the Department of Community and Human Services have assured me that the projects can meet all applicable federal regulations.
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If you have any questions or would like to be briefed on these two projects please call Ray Moser, Manager, Economic Development Program at (206) 205-0707 or Linda Peterson, Housing and Community Development Program Manager, Department of Community and Human Services at 296-8661.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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